Natalya Rodriguez

Three years ago, I debarked the plane at Matsuyama airport, shellshocked from the rush of Tokyo and relieved to see the
small, clean terminal that unfolded before me. It was my first time in Japan. I could barely read hiragana and introduce myself
in Japanese; I didn’t know when to bow, so I decided to bow all the time. I even got lost on my first day going to work by
myself, though my office is literally one minute away from my apartment.

That is the helpless me who walked into the ICIEA summer Japanese course in August 2013. I had pleaded with Akiko-san to
put me in the intermediate class, and I immediately found myself in over my head. Despite this, Akiko-san and all the
Japanese teachers who volunteered to teach our class were incredibly encouraging and patient. I had been told that there were
various support systems in place for new ALTs, but the welcome and warmth that ICIEA members showed to us newcomers
were beyond any of my expectations.

In addition to volunteering their time to teach me Japanese, ICIEA members also went out of their way to share Japanese
culture with me. Sometime during my first year in Imabari, I mentioned that I was interested in kimono at the ICIEA. Before I
knew it, I was connected with Michie-san and Kimura-san, whose friend owns a secondhand kimono shop in Imabari. They
generously offered to take me to the shop on their day off and help me buy a kimono. That special day spent trying on
gorgeous kimono propelled me into a yearlong journey of learning about and collecting kimono that has become a precious
part of my time in Japan. One of my favorite memories in kimono is the 2015 ICIEA spring flower-viewing event, where |
had the opportunity to learn about the Japanese tea ceremony, dress in kimono and help serve tea to guests. It was a wonderful
time.

Whenever I look back on my first days in Japan, I feel so grateful that I was placed in Imabari with so many incredible people
who have taught and supported me through these three years. Thank you to everyone who has encouraged me along the way. I
will never forget all the kindness I’ve received, and I’1l do my best to pay it forward as I move on to the next adventure.
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